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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748



Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held
 PUBLIC SESSION 
October 16, 2014
Delaware Harness Racing Commission 

 10:00 A.M., Delaware Department of Agriculture- Conference Room 1 
Dover, Delaware
Commission Members Present
	Beth Steele
	Chairman 

	Patt Wagner 
	Vice Chairman 

	George Staats 
	Commissioner 

	Stephanie Liguori 
	Commissioner 


Others Present
DHRC Executive Director Mark Davis, Deputy Attorney General Andrew Kerber, Secretary of Agriculture Ed Kee, Dover Downs Vice President of Racing Charles Lockhart, Dover Downs Sr. Director of Racing John Hensley, HRI Asst. GM Matt Sparacino, HRI General Manager Jim Boese, HRI Facilities Manager Karen Craft, Sal DiMario DSOA , Dalare Lab Director Joe Strug, Dr. Jay Baldwin &  DHRC staff members: Dan Kazmaier and Dr. John Whiston.    
Commissioner Berberian was not present.

Minutes: Donna Krol 
Call TO ORDER:
At 10:08 A.M. Vice Chairman Wagner called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.
Approval of Minutes:
A motion was made by Vice Chairman Wagner to approve the September 9, 2014 minutes with the correction noted under the Personnel Section (attended to attending).  Motion was carried by Commissioner Liguori and seconded by Commissioner Staats. Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.
OLD Business:

· Final decision on proposed DHRC Rule 4.3.3.4 discontinuing the use of head numbers.  Chairman Steele asked if there were any comments or complaints during the trial period from 5-6-14 to present where no head numbers were used.  Both Mark Davis and Karen Craft stated that no comments were received.   Chairman Steele entertained a motion to accept the proposed rule change for 4.3.3.4 which will discontinue the use of head numbers and send to the Registrar of Regulations. Motion carried by Vice Chairman Wagner, and seconded by Commissioner Staats.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.   
Proposed DHRC Rule 4.3.3.4:

An Association shall provide saddle pads and a starting gate, with approved backups.  

Mr. Lockhart asked if the Dover Downs Meet would start without head numbers - answer was yes. 
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Chairman Steele asked if there was any other Old Business – none heard.
New Business:
· Reports:  Racing Administrator, Racing Official, Veterinarian :

-Racing Administrator: Activity Summary Report

Mark Davis reviewed the Activity Summary Report provided to the Commission.   Report is for the month of September.  Statistics covered the time period of September 1 through September 30, 2014.  18 Live Racing Days, total of 226 races averaging 13 races per day.  Delaware Owned retention was 68.8%. 

License statistics $7825.00 monthly, $72,029 YTD.

Average Handle YTD 2014 is up 13% from YTD 2013.

Personnel:

State of Delaware still remains under the modified hiring freeze.  
Brittany Cole (Paddock Inspector) has left her position 
Paddock Inspector Lynn Dodenhoff has been hired to fill the vacant position.

One additional Fill-In Paddock Inspector will be hired in the near future.

Other:

DHRC Winter clothing has been ordered.

Split Sample Collection drill will be executed in Nov/Dec 2014.

Completed Standard Operating Procedures for Dead Horse Protocols

Currently working on Standard Operating Procedures for Fine Collection and Split Sample Collection.

Meetings/Events:

Mark Davis has weekly staff meetings with the Veterinarians, Presiding Judge and Chief Investigator.  

Mark Davis plans to attend the Harrisburg Sale on November 6th through November 8th. 

-Presiding Judge:

Dan Kazmaier reviewed the fines & suspensions for September.  There were a total of 15 Rulings and Fines totaled $2150.00 (plus an additional $6000.00 for 2 Positive Post Race Tests).  There were 2 Post Race Positive Tests. Drug detected was Propantheline, Class III, Category A.  ARCI listed fine & suspension as $10,000 & 1 Year.  In accordance with DHRC rules, Judge Kazmaier gave each Trainer (Davis & Vannicola) 90 day suspension & $3000.00 fine.  Both Trainers have appealed the fine & suspension, no stay was granted.  Appeals will be heard at the November Commission Meeting.  
-Chief Investigator: Mark Davis
Human Drug Tests for September equaled 22, no positive results.

Breathalyzer total number of tests equaled 844, average 47/day, no positive tests.

Truck & Trailer Searches completed equaled 37, no findings.

-Veterinarian: Dr. Whiston
# of starters equaled  1719, No a-Fib, No Breakdowns, 36 sick 

Post- Race Testing: 93.61 % Catch Rate for September

242 Blood samples were collected.

224 urine samples (18 incomplete) were collected

No accidents/deaths occurred, one horse fell down twice during the end of the race – this horse was declared dangerous & banned by the Judge’s.
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· Approval of Employees for Dover Downs 2014-2015 Meet:

A listing of DHRC employees, Jay Baldwin, (Baldwin Associates) and Dover Downs staff  was presented to the Commission for review and approval.  Chairman Steele entertained a motion to approve the listing as
              submitted for the Dover Downs 2014-2015 Meet.  Vice Chairman Wagner carried the motion with a   

              second by Commissioner Staats. Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.  
· DHRC Rule 5.3.3.25:

Proposed by John Hensley, Andrew Kerber wrote the language which reads:

5.3.3.25 – in all overnight events, training all horses owned wholly or in part by him/her or by one other trainer.  

Discussion on the proposed rule.  Jim Boese questioned about stables that are owned and trained by one person who then has horses trained by others (Foulk Stables).  Vice Chairman Wagner questioned the hierarchy between owners and trainers.  Applications of the rule were discussed and it was noted that if the rule is violated then disciplinary actions will be forth coming from the Judges.

With no other discussion or comment Chairman Steele entertained a motion to approve proposed rule 5.3.3.25 as submitted, Commissioner Staats carried the motion with a second by Commissioner Liguori.

Majority vote passed with one abstain (Vice Chairman Wagner).

· DHRC Rule 5.4.1.2 & 5.4.1.3 and Definition of Authorized Agent in DHRC Rule Book:
Proposed by Dan Kazmaier, Andrew Kerber wrote the language which reads:
1.0 Definitions

“Authorized Agent” is a person trainer also licensed by the Commission as an authorized agent and appointed by a written instrument, signed and acknowledged before a notary public by the owner in whose behalf the agent will act.

              5.4.1.1 A licensed trainer acting as an authorized agent shall obtain a license from the Commission. 

              5.4.1.2 Application for license shall be filed for each owner represented.

              5.4.1.3 A written instrument signed by the owner shall accompany the application and shall clearly set

              forth the delegated powers of the authorized agent.  The delegated powers of the authorized agent shall 
              extend only to horses trained by the authorized agent as trainer and not to horses trained by other
              trainers. The owner's signature on the written instrument shall be acknowledged before a notary public.

· Cobalt Discussion:

Introduction by Mark Davis.  The topic of Cobalt was discussed at the last meeting.  At that time RMTC & RCI had released their threshold for Cobalt (25 parts per billion).  There was no opportunity for the scientific or regulatory community to see how the study was conducted.   It appears that the study was not peer reviewed either.  
The Indiana Racing Commission adopted the RMTC & RCI thresholds for Cobalt.  USTA also generated a study on the use of Cobalt and a regulatory threshold; as well as proposed a 70 parts per billion threshold and at this time Mark has not had the opportunity to look at the research.   Dr. Baldwin will speak on the USTA’s effort on Cobalt.  Dr. Whiston will speak on the science of Cobalt. 
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Dr. Jay Baldwin:  The USTA findings are still preliminary and the research has not yet been published.  Dr. Baldwin is part of the USTA committee that oversees the research on Cobalt.  The research is done by Dr. George Maylin who is a recognized authority on drug testing and laboratory protocol.    Last April the USTA left the RMTC and tried to take on a leadership role with the drug testing ,they were able to lease (5 year lease) an ICP Chromatography machine to aid Dr. Maylin in his research of Cobalt.  The preliminary findings are 70 parts per billion in blood.  Dr. Maylin continues his research.  The USTA released their preliminary guidelines partly because the RMTC, RCI and Indiana are setting bad guidelines using 25 parts per billion as a threshold.    The goals of the USTA program is to make cobalt testing readily available through a highly respected lab (NYS)  for both Harness and Thoroughbred race tracks throughout the US for about $20.00 per test.  Other labs charge $100.00 per test, Hong Kong lab charges $20.00 but you have the shipping costs.  Dr. Baldwin will respond back when he speaks with Dr. Maylin about the availability of cobalt testing now for racetracks.   When the tests are made available, procedure on how to process the specimens for testing will follow. 
Mark Davis asked Dr. Baldwin to explain why the USTA left the RMTC.  Dr. Baldwin stated although he was not present that particular day, the USTA as a Charter Member was paying up to $100,000.00 a year to the RMTC for better more uniform medications.  RMTC based thresholds on Thoroughbreds that race once a month or longer versus Standardbreds that race once a week.   Because of this, routine medications given to Standardbreds which race once a week would no longer be allowed.  RMTC was unwilling to discuss the thresholds that were set with the USTA.  Phil Langley and others at the USTA feel the subject of uniform medication system and national testing standards is not really where the drug issues lie.  Money and time invested would be better spent on investigators and  investigative equipment to catch and prosecute the outlaw drug offenders.  The idea of uniform medication and testing standards is window dressing the real problem of trainers buying, transporting and using outlaw medications.  
Mark Davis reminded everyone that Delaware does not have rules in place for Cobalt, this is just a discussion to educate ourselves

Joe Strug added that in Dr. Maylin’s research he diligently reviewed all the statistics in order to provide a threshold that would not cause a false positive.  

Dr. John Whiston:  Cobalt doping is basically poor managed gene doping.  Instead of doping a horse you “flip a switch” and have the horse produce the doping agent itself.   Inorganic Cobalt  CO+2 will  stimulate the glycoprotein hormone and produce Erythropoietin  in the horses’ system.  The cobalt found in Vitamin B12 does not work in this way.  Dr. Mary Robinson from the University of PA has done research with cobalt.  After she presents her research to the PA Board Members, she is willing to share her findings with us.   The research includes the review of supplements (including Red Cell) and their effects on the cobalt levels in equine.  Cobalt has adverse side effects in humans.  At this time we are not sure what the equine side effects are.   
Joe Strug added that in Dr. Maylin’s research when cobalt is given in high doses, it stays in the horses system for a prolonged period of time; if we have a horse die on the track, perhaps we should have them tested separately for cobalt.  Dr. Whiston agrees this would be a good idea. 

Vice Chairman Wagner asked what cobalt was used for in humans.  Dr. Whiston replied that cobalt was used for a variety of diseases’ including anemia; but because of the adverse side effects, it has become obsolete.  The typical side effects in humans are nausea, vomiting, thyroid dysfunction, myopia and heart failure.  Dr.  Whiston also added that cobalt in high doses can stimulate other genes in the horses system that might produce performance enhancing effects. 
Delaware Harness Racing Commission – Public Session 
October 16, 2014

Public Comment: 
Mr. Lockhart addressed the Commission regarding the upcoming Pre Meet Inspection on 11-21-14 at Dover Downs.  Mr. Lockhart wanted to explain the construction currently being completed at Dover Downs for NASCAR.  The construction will not affect the Harness Racing schedule at all.  Dover Downs is removing seats in turns 2 & 3 and a catch fence is being put in front of the Grandstand.  Both projects are for NASCAR.   The fence will not interfere with the track view of the Judges.                   
Close of Public meeting:
With no further public business to discuss, Chairman Steele advised those present that the Commission would be entering in to executive session to discuss personnel and legal matters and would not be returning to the public session.                      
Meeting was adjourned at 11:10 AM   
Next Regular Commission Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, December 2, 2014  at 10:00 AM 
Meeting will be held at Department of Agriculture – Conference Room #1

